# Egypt's Challenge of Stateness After the Arab Spring

#### Khader Sawaed

The revolution of January 25, 2011 in Egypt, which constituted one of the many upheavals of the Arab Spring, resulted in a regime change but also challenged Egypt's stateness; that is, the state's monopoly on the use of force, the administrative effectiveness of its bureaucracy, and civil consensus in defining both its collective and state identity. This challenge led to another regime change in the summer of 2013 and the restoration of an authoritarian regime after a year of trying to transition to democracy, dealing Egypt's stateness yet another blow. Egypt's challenge of stateness has affected it economically, socially, and politically, and it has had ramifications for both internal and regional stability and security as well as for Israel's strategic interests.

**Keywords:** Egypt, Arab Spring, stateness, the monopoly on the use of force, administrative effectiveness, citizenship agreement, stability, regime change

#### Introduction

The events of the Arab Spring, especially the removal from power of Zine El Abidine Ben Ali in Tunisia and Hosni Mubarak in Egypt, brought hope to the masses in the Arab world as well as to academics, leaders, and communities all over the globe for a great wave of democratization. Many were convinced that the citizens of the Arab states would soon be liberated from the yoke of authoritarian rulers and regimes that had controlled and oppressed them (and most continue to do so) since these states had gained independence.



Al-Tahrir Square, April 8, 2011. Photograph by Jonathan Rashad / Flickr, CC by 3.0., https://commons.wikimedia.org/w/index.php?curid=14896354

But, within a short period of time, the expectations for democracy, which would, in turn, lead to progress as well as social and economic welfare, were dashed 1

The Arab Spring magnified one of the most conspicuous problems in the Arab world since the Arab nations won independence from the colonial powers after World War II: the problem of stateness. 2 Stateness refers to "the state's capacity to impose law and order within its territory, to construct and implement policies, and to claim legitimacy as a political unit."3

The prominence and impact of the problem of stateness in the Arab world are evident in many ways. Among the states that experienced the Arab Spring, only Tunisia has become a stable state with democratic characteristics, and it is now facing more than a few challenges in its endeavor to become an established, stable democracy. The other states have deteriorated to various degrees of state weakness and failure. Egypt, which underwent regime change and began a process of democratization, found itself internally divided; this led to a military coup in July 2013 and a return to authoritarian rule. Libya and Yemen have collapsed into civil war, leading to their dissolution, while their previous strongmen—Muammar Gaddafi and Ali Abdullah Salah—have

been executed by their opponents. Syria, too, has been riven by a bloody civil war, leading to the greatest humanitarian disaster of the twenty-first century. President Bashar Assad has survived only in part to external intervention (especially Russian, but also Iranian), although he lost sovereignty over large parts of Syrian territory to various rebel groups—armed, non-state players.

Egypt—the largest of the Arab nations sharing a border with Israel had been the leader of the Arab world and its most powerful nation until the Arab Spring. It was considered a strong, stable state with a cohesive and coherent identity and a very high level of stateness. Fouad Ajami once described Egypt as a state with a central authority, a uniform population, and an independent nationality.5 This is no longer true. The claim at the core of this article is that the stateness challenge, which skirted Egypt for many decades, finally emerged; it stopped the transition toward a democratic regime and resulted in a return to authoritarianism, undermining Egypt's political stability and social coherence, and damaging Egypt's status in the regional system. This article deals with the changes in Egypt's stateness, their ramifications for Egypt's national security and political stability as well as the regional ramifications of these changes, some of which also affect Israel and its national security.

To understand the Egyptian stateness challenge, the first part of this article presents the theoretical framework of the concept, the phenomenon of stateness and its three aspects, and Egypt's stateness before the 2011 revolution. The second part of the article provides an analysis of the changes in all three aspects of Egypt's stateness, their ramifications on Egypt's stability and its national security, and the strategical regional ramifications. The conclusion offers a response to the changes of stateness and their ramifications while relating to the strategic interests of the State of Israel.

## **Stateness: A Conceptual Framework**

While the idea of the state is ancient and the notion of the modern state, the nation-state, and the concept of sovereignty developed in the seventeenth century (the Treaty of Westphalia in 1648), the concept of "stateness" was introduced by John P. Nettl only at the end of the 1960s.<sup>6</sup> The concept was meant to make it easier to assess the extent of the existence of the modern state, and enabling a comparative political analysis of states. After a slow

start, the stateness concept became extremely influential, and today it is considered the most notable concept in state-centered empirical studies.

For about four decades, research that focused on stateness concentrated on three aspects. Most scholars use at least one of these as their foundation for defining the concept and the phenomenon. The oldest of the three aspects directly relates to the Weberian approach of the state phenomenon; that is, the monopoly on the use of force. The second aspect also relates to Weber's conceptualization, especially of the state's establishmentarian, bureaucratic aspect, reflecting its administrative effectiveness, also known as bureaucratic effectiveness. The third and last aspect in the theoretical development of stateness is that of citizenship agreement.<sup>7</sup>

This article uses a definition that relies on all three aspects of the concept; that is, stateness is the ability of a state to impose law and order on its territory in order to conceive and implement policy and claim legitimacy as a political unit.8 This definition, which incorporates essential and cultural aspects, is congruent with much of the literature's conceptualization that includes all three aspects. The significance of stateness is that the state, within its territory, can enforce the laws that it passed regardless of the nature of the regime or the content of that law (liberal or otherwise). Moreover, stateness specifically refers to a state's internal dimensions rather than to its external (or legal) dimensions and to its sovereignty, which focuses respectively on the understanding of the concept of "the state" within international law and the official recognition of a state's sovereignty by other states.9 The monopoly on the use of force is considered the most fundamental component of the definition of the state and the cornerstone of stateness. It is defined as the state's de facto ability in practice to use physical force to make people comply. 10 Administrative effectiveness means the existence of a bureaucracy that functions efficiently according to the government, has the ability to execute the policy that the government articulates, generates the trust of the citizens, and provides the state with an image of legitimacy. Administrative effectiveness is the capacity of a bureaucracy to construct and implement public service policies and regulations throughout the state's territory. 11 The literature distinguishes between effective and autonomous bureaucracy. According to Fukuyama, a fully autonomous bureaucracy has a negative effect on administrative effectiveness because it is disconnected from the state and not under the state's political control. 12 By contrast, an

effective bureaucracy implements government policy accurately and quickly and is more loyal to the government than it is autonomous.<sup>13</sup> Fundamentally, administrative effectiveness "hinges on the professional competence of the bureaucrats, ensured by meritocratic recruitment procedures."14

Citizenship agreement is "the absence of profound differences about the territorial boundaries of the political community's state and profound differences as to who has the right of citizenship in that state . . . It is thus a minimalist condition that entails that the people within the territory accept the supremacy of the state and communion with fellow citizens."15 If the citizens are divided over who constitutes a citizen, then by virtue they are also divided over the definition of the state's borders, and thus, the state's identity is less pronounced or coherent and/or the state is socially weaker.<sup>16</sup> According to Benjamin Miller, congruence between the state's identity and the national identity of the majority group (coherent identity)—what he calls a high "state-to-nation balance"—is a key factor in both domestic and regional stability and peace, because the state is not threatened by different nations or ethnic groups within that state who seek independence or see themselves as belonging to a neighboring state. A state that has a high congruence between its national and territorial identities (a high stateto-nation balance) is stable to begin with. Moreover, it is even more stable if its borders are not disputed, its governing institutions are stable, and it retains its monopoly on the use of force.<sup>17</sup>

According to the literature, stateness refers to the basic means of authority and social control in a state—the factors underlying the most successful attempts to stabilize political regimes. A low level of stateness means that the state is unable to maintain control and stability, whether because of domestic reasons (e.g., loss of monopoly on the use of force and/or lack of citizenship agreement, either which is liable to lead to civil war) or because of external reasons (e.g., external intervention, invasion of foreign forces, war, occupation). This is closely related to concepts prevalent in political science and international relations: state failure, failing state, failed state, weak state, and fragile state. A low level of state functioning renders a weak state. A more serious situation—the lack of a functioning state system—usually leads to a failed state, which means a low level of state functioning, the lack of a strong central government (if it has a central government to begin with), the irrelevance of governing institutions, a poorly functioning economy,

a divided society, and anarchy due to the collapse of the mechanisms for enforcing law and order.18

Thus, stateness is a necessary pre-condition for the existence and stability of any state and political regime.<sup>19</sup> The international system in the post-World War II era was notable for the multiplicity of the territorial nationstates; this phenomenon helped raise the level of stateness in those states and assisted in creating internal and regional political stability in large parts of the world. The concepts of nationality and territorial nation-states were developed in Western Europe from the seventeenth century onward and were linked to central ideas, trends, and developments in European history, such as sovereignty, modernization, and secularization. These ideas then spread to the rest of the world, leading to parallel developments to those that occurred in Europe.<sup>20</sup> In the Middle East, Egypt was one of the only states in the region where these ideas were cultivated in a similar manner.<sup>21</sup>

## Egypt's Stateness until the 2011 Revolution

State-building in most of the Arab region generally served as a response to domestic and external challenges to the very idea of the state's existence, due to a lack of correlation between the power structure and the social structure following the collapse of the Ottoman Empire at the end of World War I and the division of the spoils among the victorious great powers—Great Britain and France—on the basis of the Sykes-Picot Agreement (1916). The treaty organized the Middle East differently from the order that had prevailed for the preceding four hundred years.<sup>22</sup>

Following Sykes-Picot, most Arab states suffered from having a weak national identity. The modern state and national ideas were new to the tribal Arab societies and totally alien to their way of thinking. The peoples within Arab society, having lived together for so long, were unified around a shared culture, folklore, customs, or religion and not around a common national history. They also lacked experience in running state and state institutions. Moreover, those tribes and ethnic groups, who, without being asked, were suddenly subjects of newly established states were not convinced of the justifications for establishing nation-states.<sup>23</sup> This meant that loyalty to the state and identification with it were not a given. In this sense, Egypt was the outlier among the Arab states: It had a long history of a separate existence, defined borders, a central and consensual capital city, and already had a tradition of compliance with a ruling central government.<sup>24</sup>

Following its defeat in the Six-Day War (June 1967), Egypt abandoned Pan-Arabism, which had called for the political, social, and economic unity of the Arab peoples and states in the Middle East.<sup>25</sup> Instead, President Anwar Sadat adopted an "Egypt first" policy, which gave precedence to an Egyptian national identity and Egyptian interests over any other, <sup>26</sup> a policy later continued by Hosni Mubarak. The Egyptian population's basic loyalty to the state indeed is much greater than that in any other Arab country. In the Arab world, Egypt is unusual for its thousands of years of independent existence—to varying degrees—within defined borders, with a homogeneous population consisting of a strong Sunni Muslim majority and a Coptic minority of only 10 percent, and with very few ethnic or national reservations about the state's fundamental national identity.<sup>27</sup>

According to Miller<sup>28</sup> and other scholars, <sup>29</sup> for many decades, Egypt was notable for its high level of stateness. Under Sadat and Mubarak, Egypt enjoyed a high state-nationality ratio; that is, the state identity and national identity of the majority group (coherent identity) were congruent, which helped make it highly stable and safe compared to most Arab states. Its coherence kept it from getting embroiled in conflicts with its Arab neighbors over minorities and territorial and border issues. In the decades prior to the Arab Spring, Egypt's high level of stateness was an important factor in legitimizing its leadership of the Arab world. However, based on various indexes, such as the Bertelsmann Transformation Index (BTI)<sup>30</sup> or the Fragile States Index (FSI),<sup>31</sup> Egypt's level of stateness has been trending downward since Mubarak's removal from power. According to the BTI, both the aspect of the monopoly on the use of force and that of civic consent have dropped considerably.<sup>32</sup> These changes in stateness in Egypt have ramifications for its political stability, economy, social relations within the state, and domestic security as well as regional implications.

## **Egypt Since 2011: A Challenged Stateness**

In January 2011, inspired by the revolution that began in Tunisia against the tyrannical rule of Zine El Abidine Ben Ali, and especially after his overthrow, Egypt witnessed mass protests against President Mubarak and his regime for their social, political, and economic failures. Dozens of civilians were killed by the security forces during the demonstrations. As a result of the riots. Mubarak dismissed the government and formulated a new one, appointing Omar Suleiman as vice president. On February 1, Mubarak announced he would conclude his term in office in September 2011 and would not seek reelection. On February 10, as the demonstrations had only intensified, Mubarak announced he was transferring presidential authority to Suleiman. The next morning, Vice President Suleiman announced that Mubarak had transferred all his authority to the army and had thus effectively resigned as Egypt's president. On February 11, 2011, Egypt was liberated from the rule of Hosni Mubarak who had assumed the presidency almost thirty years earlier, in October 1981.33

While Mubarak had represented the continuation of the regime of the so-called "Free Officers" who had seized power in the military coup of July 1952, the demonstrations of millions of Egyptians, especially in Cairo's Tahrir Square at the height of the Arab Spring, gave many hope for a civil democratic revolution that would liberate Egypt from dictatorship, poverty, and oppression, and result in democracy, freedom, and prosperity. With Mubarak's resignation, governance shifted to the Supreme Council of the Armed Forces; the constitution was suspended, and both houses of parliament were dismissed. Within less than a month, a new government had been established, and in March 2011 a "constitutional declaration" was issued, which included a timetable for shifting power from the Supreme Council to an elected parliament and president. It seemed as if Egypt was beginning a process of democratization that would lead to the establishment of a stable democratic regime. The transition included a process of writing a new constitution, the holding of parliamentary elections at the end of 2011, and a presidential election in 2012 won by the Muslim Brotherhood—largely due to its already having a solid organizational infrastructure in place—much to the disadvantage of the architects of the revolution, who were mostly young, secular, and liberal.34

Muhammad Morsi, the Muslim Brotherhood candidate, was sworn in as Egypt's first democratically elected president in the summer of 2012. But Morsi was removed in a military coup after only one year into his term when the army exploited a popular civil protest staged by the Coalition of the Youth of the Revolution against the Muslim Brotherhood, which was perceived as having hijacked the January 2011 revolution. Once again, Egypt came under authoritarian rule, this time led by Abdel Fattah al-Sisi, who had been defense minister and commander of the armed forces during Morsi's term in office and who had led the revolt against the new president. In May 2014, after another presidential election, al-Sisi became Egypt's official ruler and, in March 2018, he was elected to the second term in office. Both elections were far from being democratic.<sup>35</sup>

In the Mubarak era, Egypt was the leader of the Arab world, one of the strongest states in the Middle East, and, in terms of identity, it was one of the most cohesive states, notable for its high level of stateness. Data from BTI reports from 2008–2018 reveal a significant drop in the level of stateness, from a grade of 7.8 in 2008 to one of 6.3 in 2018.36 This decrease is the result of changes in two of the three aspects of stateness: the state's monopoly on the use of force within the state and citizenship agreement. The changes in each of the three aspects of stateness and their effect on Egypt's national security and stability as well as the strategic ramifications of these changes for regional security are discussed below, beginning with the fall of the Mubarak regime in early 2011 until the middle of 2018.

# Monopoly on the Use of Force

The Egyptian state's monopoly on the use of force largely stabilized toward the end of 2012 and in early 2013 after having experienced a serious regression in the previous two years. The domestic security apparatus collapsed in January 2011, the police did not function, and the security apparatus was preoccupied with managing the process of the state's transition instead of maintaining security. This process of state transition was marked by ongoing mass demonstrations against the different governments, which were deemed inefficient and opposed to the revolution's goals. The challenges to the governing authority often escalated into violent confrontations, such as the clashes around Tahrir Square (known as the events of Mohammed Mahmoud Street) in November 2011<sup>37</sup> and the protests against President Morsi's attempt in November 2012 to make a constitutional change that would expand the president's power and constrain the power of the Constitutional Court to dismiss the constitutional committee and the Shura Council.<sup>38</sup> Throughout Egypt, especially in the large cities of Cairo and Alexandria, crime increased, as did sectarian violence. In terms of sectarian violence, hate crimes by

extreme Islamists against Copts and their homes, businesses, and institutions were especially notable.39

In the Sinai Peninsula, the authority of the central government—both politically and socially—was undermined, especially in the northeast area of Rafah, where Egyptian security forces, as well as the multinational force stationed there, were attacked numerous times; on occasion, the fire was also directed at nearby Israeli border troops. In some of the northern Sinai attacks, dozens of Egyptian soldiers were killed. Thus, the ongoing challenge facing the Egyptian government in Sinai reopened the argument about the ongoing demilitarization of the Sinai, an article in the 1979 peace agreement with Israel. The Egyptian public praised then-Prime Minister Hesham Qandil's declaration that his government's overarching goal was to impose order and security in most parts of the country. Toward the end of 2012, the Egyptian government had succeeded in restoring the country's security control and the state's monopoly on the use of force had stabilized, especially in outlying areas. 2012 also had the lowest number of fatalities due to terrorism over the past decade, with twenty casualties in 2012, compared to hundreds of dead per year between 2013 and 2016.40

At the end of 2012 and in the first half of 2013, the security establishment and Egyptian society began to pose a challenge to the state's monopoly on the use of force. The growing polarization between the supporters of Morsi (that is, the rule of the Muslim Brotherhood) and his opponents and the public's dissatisfaction with the lack of real progress in realizing the goals of the revolution—especially social justice and better socioeconomic conditions returned people to the streets. The struggle between the supporters of Morsi and his opponents escalated and turned violent. Many protestors were killed or wounded during the rounds of violence that continued through most of 2013.<sup>41</sup> The violence peaked after Morsi's removal, with riots erupting throughout the country as Morsi supporters confronted the security forces, leading to the deaths of more than 1,150 demonstrators. 42

At the same time, the challenge facing the governing forces in Sinai intensified, especially after Morsi was deposed in July 2013. Starting that summer, attacks on security forces in the peninsula multiplied. Ansar Bayt al-Magdis expanded its military activities, declared its allegiance to the Islamic State (ISIS) on November 14, 2014, and changed its name to Wilayat Sinai (the Sinai Province) of the Islamic State. Along the Egyptian-Libyan border, security increasingly deteriorated and a rising number of attacks took a heavy human toll on both sides of the border.<sup>43</sup>

The number of deadly terrorist attacks in Egypt, including in the capital of Cairo, rose significantly. Following Morsi's removal, the number of casualties also increased sharply (179 in 2013; 184 in 2014; 663 in 2015; and 293 in 2016).<sup>44</sup> At the end of Morsi's year in office, the public's sense of security had waned, and the trend continued after the coup in July 2013. At the end of 2014, a community police force was established to deal with the phenomenon. Despite the efforts of the Egyptian regime to confront terrorism and face other security challenges throughout the nation, 2015 was a significant failure for the al-Sisi regime: 582 terrorist attacks leaving hundreds of dead and more than 1,300 wounded. 45 Terrorist attacks were aimed at the security establishment and its members (such as the assassination of Egypt's Prosecutor General Hisham Barakat on June 29, 2015), 46 government, economic, and diplomatic institutions (for example, the bombing of the Italian consulate in Cairo on July 11, 2015), transportation and communications infrastructures, tourist sites (such as the bombing of Metrojet flight 9268, a chartered Russian passenger plane, on October 31, 2015), 47 and holy sites, especially Christian ones. 48 During an attack on one of the Christian holy sites, Pope Tawadros II of Alexandria had been present; in addition to being the leader of Egypt's Coptic minority, he has been considered a symbol of unity between Muslims and Christians in Egypt and among the prominent leaders supporting the 2013 coup.<sup>49</sup>

According to media reports and intelligence assessments in Egypt and elsewhere, these attacks were carried out by militant Islamists factions, some identified with the Muslim Brotherhood, which was outlawed after the coup, some with Wilayat Sinai, and some with ISIS members operating in Egypt at the organization's behest to expand the battle against Egypt's security forces from the Sinai Peninsula into Egypt proper. The security challenges that the various organizations posed to al-Sisi's regime embarrassed the president, the regime, and the security services, as they repeatedly highlighted the regime's weakness and its inability to ensure security and stability. In other words, al-Sisi's regime was failing in its attempt to subordinate the nation's territory to its authority, evident of the regime's failure to preserve its monopoly on the use of force in all parts of its sovereign territory (true as of 2018). During 2016, and even more so in 2017, terrorism turned downward,

largely consequent to consistent suppression and more intelligence activity. In the Sinai Peninsula, however, the regime has been less successful against Wilayat Sinai of the Islamic State. 50

As of 2018, it seems that Egypt has succeeded in expanding its control of Sinai. In practice, however, Egypt had to take two steps in which it conceded its monopoly on the use of force: the first involved recruiting the Bedouin tribes in Sinai to fight Wilayat Sinai in exchange for military aid (weapons and fighting methods) and economic aid earmarked for the tribes. The second step was military cooperation with Israel. It was obvious that the regime was uncomfortable doing this and viewed it as a necessary evil given the circumstances and its own inability to independently regain its monopoly on the use of force in Sinai.<sup>51</sup> Egypt has tried to maintain a low profile on its military cooperation with Israel lest the legitimacy of the regime be called into question. In an investigative piece on the topic published by the New York Times in February 2018, Israel revealed it had carried out more than 100 attacks in northern Sinai in 2016 and 2017. Israel's missions, using fighter jets, helicopters, and UAVs bearing no Israeli insignia, were carried out with President al-Sisi's authorization. 52 Although the publication included detailed descriptions of the Israeli raids shared by American and British sources, Egypt denied that anything like that had ever happened.<sup>53</sup> Presumably, Egypt's denial stemmed from its concern that this cooperation might cause additional damage to the regime's legitimacy and to al-Sisi, who was preparing for the new presidential election, which took place in March 2018. As noted, the regime's legitimacy was already in doubt and the election highlighted this further.<sup>54</sup> One of the causes of the destabilization of a regime's legitimacy is the failure of the state to impose its monopoly over all of its territory and of the security forces to provide security and stability.

It can be said that Egypt under al-Sisi acted against the classic notion of state logic in which the state preserves its monopoly on force within its borders. The willingness to arm the Bedouin tribes in Sinai (and taking the risk that the weapons they now possess might one day be turned against state forces, as critics have pointed out) and, to some extent, to allow Israel to operate on Egyptian sovereign territory indicates that the regime recognizes its own weakness. Conceding its monopoly on force within its borders signifies weakness in one of the fundamental components of Egyptian stateness and has negative ramifications for the nation's security and stability.

#### Administrative Effectiveness

According to the BTI and FSI, Egypt's bureaucratic administrative system has always been characterized by its low to moderate performance. This was true both before and after the 2011 revolution. While the BTI refers to Egypt's stability of basic public administration and services over the last decade (a score of 6 on a rising scale from 1 to 10), the FSI score revealed a slight improvement in the level of public services during the same period (scoring 6.4 in 2009 to 4.6 in 2018, on an inverse scale from 1 to 10, with 10 being the worst score). In any case, both indexes indicate that the country's administrative system is performing at a low level.

Both before and after the revolution, the Supreme Council of the Armed Forces played a dominant role in Egypt's public administration. In addition to being the command staff of the Egyptian army, the Supreme Council is also a central player in the public sector. In the decades preceding 2011, former senior figures of the Supreme Council, their relatives, and cronies occupied key positions in organizations and companies—including civilian ones—subordinate to the army. Many provincial governors, mayors, and boards of directors of public sector companies were members of the Supreme Council, formerly military men, or their relatives and friends. The Egyptian army controlled one-third of the Egyptian economy, so that the Egyptian military, and especially the Supreme Council, enjoyed the privilege and wielded a great deal of influence in Egypt.55

The demonstrations of the youth in Egypt were instrumental in Hosni Mubarak's resignation on February 11, 2011. But no less instrumental and perhaps even more—was the Supreme Council's decision to avoid a confrontation with the protestors and not defend the president, which many think was the factor that led to his resignation. Immediately thereafter, the Supreme Council issued a constitutional declaration to the effect that it was assuming governing authority until the election of a new parliament and president. Mohamed Hussein Tantawi, then the chair of the Supreme Council, became Egypt's de facto president while retaining his position on the Supreme Council. This remained the case until Morsi was sworn in as president on June 30, 2012.56

During the rule of the Supreme Council, it made decisions and took actions to preserve its status and authority at the expense of the yet-to-be-elected president. For examples, two days before the second round of voting, the Constitutional Court dismissed the House of Representatives (the lower of the two houses of Egypt's parliament) and assumed its powers. On the day of the election, the Supreme Council issued a document with constitutional validity ("a complementary constitutional decree") that provided it with great authority while significantly reducing that of the intended president. The decree, issued on June 17, 2012, stated that the Supreme Council had the right to appeal sections of the planned constitution if they failed to please the council and the right to dismiss the constitutional committee. Furthermore, the decree forced the incoming president to receive the approval of the Supreme Council before declaring a state of war or responding to violations of public order. In other words, the Supreme Council sought to shore up its spheres of influence prior to Morsi's election as president.<sup>57</sup>

This pattern of conduct of the Supreme Council, a remnant of Mubarak's regime, made many Egyptians suspicious that the members of the Supreme Council really sought to seize control of the state and its governing institutions. The Supreme Council continued to be a dominant player in Egyptian politics even after the establishment of the first democratic regime of its type in Egypt and it ultimately succeeded in leading the military coup in the summer of 2013, bringing an end to the budding democratization process, which had had no opportunity to flourish.58

Morsi's single year as president was marked by power struggles against the bureaucracy, led by the Supreme Council and the security apparatus, all of which remained loyal to the previous regime, although not to Mubarak personally as he was viewed as someone who had tried to relieve them of their power and shift control of Egypt into the hands of his son, Jamal.<sup>59</sup> Morsi tried to replace the vestiges of the old regime: Early in his term in office, in August 2012, he dismissed Supreme Council Chairman Tantawi and Chief of Staff Sami Anan and appointed al-Sisi, who was then head of intelligence to the position of defense minister and chief of staff. Ten months later it was al-Sisi who led a military coup to depose Morsi and return Egypt to authoritarian rule under his helm.<sup>60</sup>

Egypt under al-Sisi's rule continued to face administrative challenges and an inefficient bureaucracy, but in contrast to Morsi's presidency, the challenges did not involve the Supreme Council, which was fully under al-Sisi's control; rather, they were the result of problems with the army as well as fundamental struggles that had characterized Egypt for decades. Egypt's economy has suffered from unemployment, rising prices, and decline in the value of the Egyptian lira compared to the dollar (from 6 Egyptian liras to the US dollar at the end of Morsi's term to 18 Egyptian liras in June 2018). Since 2013, the public sector debt has doubled, reaching \$80 billion by 2017, while the local debt tallied \$176 billion.<sup>61</sup>

To confront its economic challenges, Egypt sought help from the International Monetary Fund (IMF). The IMF's financial aid program was approved in November 2016 and led to some important successes, but it also posed complex economic and political challenges to the state. In September 2017, the IMF issued its first critical report on the pace of the program's implementation. Although the report praised the professionalism and political courage marking the economic reforms, the economic and political incidents that occurred in 2017 and a close reading of the report indicate that the program's achievements were fragile and that Egypt was still facing a long, arduous journey toward economic and political stability.<sup>62</sup> The economic reforms that al-Sisi has implemented have yet to curb the steep rise in the cost of fuel, electricity, gas, and public transportation. A new value-added tax has been imposed and subsidies on basic goods have been cut. Consequently, the rate of inflation has hit record highs: in 2017 alone, inflation rose by 30.7 percent.<sup>63</sup>

The economic decrees imposed over the last two years, in addition to the political repression and violations of human and civil rights, have undermined the legitimacy of al-Sisi's regime. This crisis was evident during the presidential election in March 2018, even though al-Sisi won the race by a wide margin as expected. The worsening decrees since the election—including a rise in the metro fare—resulted in a wave of protests and demonstrations, some of which deteriorated into confrontations between young people and the police.<sup>64</sup>

In mid 2018, it seemed that the public system in Egypt had still not managed to resolve the public's day-to-day challenges, see to its wellbeing, or provide an adequate response to unemployment, inflation, and the cost of living. The ongoing failure and lack of administrative effectiveness pose a challenge to the stability of the Egyptian regime as well as to the regional and international systems. This will make it difficult for the regime to implement the next steps in the IMF's program of economic reforms, which can be expected to include painful new decrees, including further cuts to

subsidies and price hikes of goods and services; this will also impede the regime's efforts to enlist local civilian cooperation in the war on terrorism in northern Sinai 65

## **Citizenship Agreement**

Among scholars and in many other circles, the common conception of Egypt has been of a state with a uniform population, a coherent and collective identity, and a high degree of consent regarding its identity, unlike most of the other Arab states and peoples. The toppling of the Mubarak regime in early 2011 only reinforced this view at a time when it seemed that the Egyptian people were unifying to oust a dictator, while Syria, for example, had split into two—between supporters and opponents of President Assad—and had disintegrated into a civil war.

The Muslim Brotherhood's success in the parliamentary election in late 2011 and later in the election of the movement's candidate, Morsi, to the presidency revealed an unexpected and distressing truth of discord over Egypt's identity as a state and as a people. Two camps quickly emerged: the Islamist, led by the Muslim Brotherhood, and a camp consisting of an unnatural coalition in the Egyptian sociopolitical landscape, which included the military-security sector, the al-Azhar religious establishment, the Coptic church, together with movements and political parties representing the secular left, the civil society organizations, and associations of the youth of the revolution.

The successes that the Muslim Brotherhood reaped in the parliamentary and presidential elections polarized Egypt's political system and led to profound discord over shaping the state's identity in the post-revolutionary era. This divergence was prominently manifested in the establishment of a new Egyptian constitution. Soon after Mubarak's ouster, during the debates over changing the old 1971 constitution before the referendum scheduled for March 2011, the entire Islamist stream, with all its constituents, demanded that parliamentary elections be held before establishing a new constitution and prior to holding the referendum required for its ratification, while the secular, national, liberal, left, and the coalitions of the young people demanded to establish a new constitution prior to parliamentary elections. Due to this disagreement, the rift between the two blocs over essential issues—chiefly, the new Egyptian constitution—deepened. One of the chief sources of tension

and instability was the extreme polarization over the relationship between religion and state, creating a dangerous situation in which religion had been politicized, with the religious discourse entering into the political one and the combing of the two.66

In January 2012, the three rounds of voting for the lower house of the Egyptian parliament ended with the bloc of Islamic political parties winning about three-quarters of the seats: The Muslim Brotherhood's Freedom and Justice party won 237 of the 498 seats and the Salafist party al-Nur secured 120. At the end of spring 2012, there were two rounds of the presidential election, which Mohamed Morsi, the Freedom and Justice party candidate, won with a majority of 51.7 percent. As a result, many Egyptians began to express growing concern about Egypt's identity shifting toward Islamization, religious law, and of being a state of the Muslim Brothers. Morsi's own decisions and actions did nothing to dispel these concerns; on the contrary, they provided proof that this was the direction that the state was taking.

The government, upon which the independent Hesham Qandeel had been entrusted with the job of putting it together, sidelined the Salafist party al-Nour, the second-largest party, which held a quarter of the seats in parliament and was the Muslim Brotherhood's chief ally. This sparked a crisis in relations between the two parties and led to protests against Morsi from al-Nour's leaders and supporters. In response, Morsi ordered that newspaper editors be replaced with ones that supported him, but this failed to garner the support of the other journalists who were unsparing in their criticism of the president. Reports on the replacement of thousands of civil servants with members of the Muslim Brotherhood strengthened the public feeling that Morsi was closely following a script written for him by the supreme leader of the Muslim Brothers to Islamicize Egypt, despite his pre-election promises to the contrary.<sup>67</sup>

The debate over the character of the new constitution was a key factor that contributed to Egypt's instability and lack of citizenship agreement. In March 2012, before the presidential election, the "100-Committee"—consisting of fifty parliament members and fifty others—was established to formulate a proposed constitution. 68 The committee proposed to reduce the president's power and expand the sections on freedoms and liberties. Nonetheless, some claimed that the draft of the new constitution left the president with too much power; did not include a commitment to international human

rights conventions; allowed for the closing of civil society organizations and newspapers; provided broad authority to the army; and enabled the possibility of trying civilians in military courts. In addition, the predominance of Islamists on the committee resulted in a draft that was more Islamic than before, giving credence to worries that the new Morsi-led regime would work to Islamize the state.<sup>69</sup>

Morsi paid no attention to public criticism of the draft constitution and, on November 21, 2012, just before the Constitutional Court was to rule on a claim filed to dismiss the constitutional committee, Morsi issued a complementary constitutional decree that provided immunity to the constitutional committee and the Shura Council, in effect denying the court the ability to dismiss them, i.e., coopting the court's authority. Morsi also provided immunity to all of his own decisions and made it impossible to appeal them until a new constitution was approved and parliament was elected. 70 These decisions and actions drove hundreds of thousands to stage demonstrations across from the presidential palace. This, in turn, led to counter-protests and eventually to violence between the two sides. In response, Morsi issued a new constitutional decree on December 8, 2012, revoking the immunity he had provided for his own decisions, although he continued to engage in efforts to accelerate the referendum over the draft constitution, 71 which was held during December 15–22, 2012. While a majority of 63.8 percent approved the new constitution, only 33 percent of the public had participated in the referendum. The low voter turnout indicated that the public was skeptical over the process of approving the constitution and that there was no broad consensus over the new document, which reduced freedom of religion and limited the activities of civil organizations and the press.<sup>72</sup>

In addition, Morsi also curtailed the authority of the security establishment. Following an attack on Egyptian military forces in Sinai on August 5, 2012, Morsi deposed the head of the Supreme Council of the Armed Forces. Muhammad Hussein Tantawi, and Chief of Staff Sami Anan. He abolished sections of the constitution that granted extensive authority to the army while curtailing that of the presidency and appointed a vice president who was not a member of the security establishment. 73 These actions—interpreted as changes to institutionalize and establish the first democratic regime of its kind in Egypt<sup>74</sup>—resulted in a direct confrontation between Morsi and the security elite, especially the Supreme Council. The Security Council was considered the heir to the Free Officers' Council, which in the second half of the twentieth century had formulated Egypt's image and identity as a state where Islam was part of the daily lives of individuals but did not have any part of its collective or national identity.

Moreover, Morsi strengthened Egypt's ties with the Shiite Muslim regime in Iran; the Turkish regime, whose ideology is close to that of the Muslim Brotherhood; and Qatar, whose leaders have supported the Palestinian Hamas movement, which identifies ideologically with the Muslim Brotherhood; in addition to giving direct support to Hamas. The army's leadership and security elite perceived these ties as being harmful to Egypt's economy and security as well as to its relations with Israel and Saudi Arabia.<sup>75</sup>

During Morsi's year as president, the government failed to confront Egypt's post-revolutionary problems. This failure, coupled with fears of Islamization, helped the Supreme Council, the remnants of the previous regime (led by figures such as Mohamed El-Baradei and Amr Moussa), and the old establishment institutions (most prominently al-Azhar) to recruit the Salafist al-Nour political party and the secular, liberal, and left-leaning political parties, as well as the "Youth of the Revolution" and some civil society organizations. An ad hoc coalition called Tamarrud (Arabic for rebellion) was formed with the aim of collecting fifteen million signatures by June 30, 2013—the first anniversary of Morsi's presidency—in order to force him to declare a new election and by that day, it had already collected more than 22 million signatures.<sup>76</sup>

The mass gathering of a broad spectrum of institutions, organizations, and political parties against Morsi's rule, calls for his resignation, and a new presidential election were significant markers of a lack of citizenship agreement. Morsi, however, continued to defend his regime's legitimacy based on the broad public support for the Freedom and Justice party. Morsi's refusal to resign led throngs of people to take to the streets throughout Egypt at the end of June 2013. Soon thereafter, on July 3, Egypt underwent a military coup, which installed a new authoritarian regime, led by al-Sisi.<sup>77</sup> Morsi's deposal generated clashes between his supporters, on the one hand, and military and police forces, on the other, in which hundreds were killed. The violence climaxed with the massacre at al-Nahda Square and the Raba'a al-Adawiya Mosque on August 14, 2013, in which the security forces shot dead at least 815 civilians. 78 The political polarization and lack of citizenship

agreement about Egypt's identity and the clashes between the Muslim Brotherhood and their opponents created a conflict in which the opponents were successful, mostly because of the concern over Egypt's Islamization; this fear bound together many different groups despite their diversity.

Under al-Sisi's rule, a new constitution was established in 2014. It stresses the cultural pluralism of the nation to a far greater extent than the 2012 constitution, which was abrogated after the military coup. The question of Egypt's national identity came to the fore in 2016 in the context of debates and arguments over a new citizenship law, which includes a clause that seeks to abrogate the registration of religious identity in Egyptian citizens' identification cards. While the legislative process is not yet complete, Cairo University has already deleted the religious identity line from all staff and student forms after complaints were leveled that it was unconstitutional.<sup>79</sup>

Consequent to the 2013 coup, the Egyptian political system sustained a severe blow reflecting the rift and ideological disagreements in Egyptian society. The parliament now numbers 596 members, and most are independents. The rest are splintered into nineteen political parties, most of which have fewer than five seats.<sup>80</sup> The Muslim Brotherhood, whose electoral power is assessed at about one-fourth of the voters, has been outlawed under al-Sisi's rule. The remaining Islamic party, the Salafist al-Nour party, is careful to maintain a tight alliance with the regime to ensure its continued existence and scope of activity. The old-time religious establishment of al-Azhar and the Coptic church have also honored the alliance with al-Sisi and have provided unconditional legitimacy to his rule. Al-Sisi plays his part by promoting policies that are opposed to atheism, thus placating the conservative majority in the country. Egypt has retreated to the citizenship agreement over religion and state that had prevailed before the 2011 revolution, by which the Egyptian people continue to be religious mostly at the individual level, while the collective and state identity corresponds to the "Egypt first" approach. 81

The social rift created in Egypt between 2011 and 2013 and its lasting ramifications have damaged the state's internal security and public security, led to confrontations between governing systems that were supposed to be working together, and quickly ended what seemed like the beginning of democratization or, at least, the democratization process, which tens of millions of Egyptian citizens had awaited.

#### Conclusion

The Egyptian revolution of 2011, which was part of the wave of protests during the Arab Spring, placed the challenge of stateness before modern Egypt, successfully having addressed this question decades earlier. Consequent to the January 25 revolution, which ended a dictatorship dating to the revolution on July 23, 1952 by the Free Officers, Egypt's level of stateness dropped steadily. In terms of the aspect of the monopoly on the use of force, Egypt lost control of Sinai and its ability to ensure public order and security. As for the aspect of administrative effectiveness, Egypt continues to suffer from problems of a dysfunctional bureaucracy, an economic crisis and an inability to resolve it successfully, and the dominance of the public sector by the military, which has continued to benefit from full bureaucratic autonomy without any political control during Morsi's term in office, to the point that it led the military coup that toppled him. In terms of the aspect of citizenship agreement, especially during Morsi's year as president, Egyptian society clearly was deeply divided between the Muslim Brotherhood and its many supporters on one side and its opponents from various sectors and segments of the Egyptian public on the other. This rift brought about the military coup that put an end to Egypt's transition to democracy, instead preserving the division in society and the weakness of Egypt's political system.

The decline in all three aspects of stateness signifies the weakening of the state and its institutions since Mubarak's deposal in early 2011. Internally, Egypt faces challenges of domestic security, a profound economic crisis, social rifts, a political crisis (with the parliament composed of splintered parties), the failure to transition to a democracy, and the return to a dictatorship, as well as a crisis of legitimacy of the new authoritarian regime, lending further cause for internal destabilization.

Egypt's domestic weakness has damaged its regional standing as well. It lost its status as the leader of the Arab world, a position now occupied by Saudi Arabia. This was especially conspicuous in April 2016, when Saudi Arabia's King Salman was given an ostentatious reception during his visit to Egypt. 82 On that occasion, Egypt and Saudi Arabia signed economic agreements that cost Saudi Arabia about \$2 billion, in exchange for which the kingdom received the islands of Tiran and Sanafir, 83 despite the opposition within Egypt's political system and by the public. Egypt's postponing of the transfer of the islands led Saudi Arabia to threaten to turn to the International

Court, especially after the Egyptian Supreme Court ruled that the islands were Egyptian sovereign territory.<sup>84</sup> Saudi Arabia punished Egypt for the delay in the transfer by stopping its oil supply<sup>85</sup> and further threatened Egypt that it would withdraw its investments in Egypt and deport the million Egyptian workers employed in Saudi Arabia if it did not comply with the agreement. 86 In response to President al-Sisi's uncompromising stand to honor the agreement with Saudi Arabia, the kingdom provided its reward, 87 and in July 2017, Saudi Arabia finally took possession of the islands, symbolizing Egypt's relinquishment of its status as the leader of the Arab world.

The decline in Egypt's stateness, especially in its monopoly on the use of force, has affected both domestic and regional security. The Sinai Peninsula has become a no man's land where a terrorist organization with sworn allegiance to ISIS operates with impunity, thus turning Egypt into one of the states hosting—albeit unwillingly—an extension of the organization that has fought the very idea of the nation-state and nationality and has undermined the national security and stability of several states in the region.

The decline in Egypt's stateness is not in Israel's best interest. In the last few decades, Egypt has been a major strategic ally of Israel, especially in the Middle East; Egypt helped advance the political process between Israel and the PLO and later the Palestinian Authority; Egypt has mediated between Israel and the Palestinians during crises and has helped to resolve them; and Egypt has also assisted in settling internal Palestinian crises, with their assistance being critical for maintaining tranquility in areas under the Palestinian Authority and consequently also in Israel. The decline in stateness has dealt Egypt a profound blow to its ability to fulfill these functions and take similar actions, thus harming Israel's interests as well.

#### **Notes**

- 1 Khalifa A. Alfadhel, *The Failure of the Arab Spring* (Cambridge: Cambridge Scholars Publishing, 2016).
- 2 Kobi Michael and Yoel Guzansky, The Arab World on the Road to State Failure (Tel Aviv: INSS, 2016); Benjamin Miller, States, Nations, and the Great Powers: The Sources of Regional War and Peace (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2007); Benjamin Miller, "From Sykes-Picot to the Arab Spring: Explaining the Outcomes of the Recent Upheavals in the Middle East," (paper presented at the Fifth International Forum on Asia and the Middle East, Shanghai, China, September 2016).

- 3 David Andersen, Jorgen Moller, and Svend-Erik Skaaning, "The State-Democracy Nexus: Conceptual Distinctions. Theoretical Perspectives, and Comparative Approaches," Democratization 21, no. 7 (2014): 1207-1208.
- 4 Sarah J. Feuer, "Tunisia, a Success Story? The Troubles Ratting Its Still Fragile Democracy," Foreign Affairs, July 6, 2017, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/ tunisia/2017-07-06/tunisia-success-story.
- 5 Fouad Ajami, The Arab Predicament: Arab Political Thought and Practice Since 1967, trans. Michal Sela (Tel Aviv: Yedioth Ahronoth, 2001), p. 189 [in Hebrew].
- 6 John P. Nettl, "The State as a Conceptual Variable," World Politics 20, no. 4 (1968): 559-592.
- 7 For a comprehensive current mapping of the different approaches to defining stateness, development of and debate on the topic, and the aspects comprising the various definition in accordance with the historical development of research, see Andersen, Moller, and Skaaning, "The State-Democracy Nexus," pp. 1205–1212.
- 8 Ibid, p. 1208.
- 9 Ibid.
- 10 Francis Fukuyama, State-Building: Governance and World Order in the 21st Century (Cornell: Cornell University Press, 2004), p. 6.
- 11 Andersen, Moller, and Skaaning, "The State-Democracy Nexus," p. 1209.
- 12 Francis Fukuyama, The Origins of Political Order: From Prehuman Times to the French Revolution (New York: Farrar, Straus and Giroux, 2011), pp. 10–11.
- 13 Andersen, Moller, and Skaaning, "The State-Democracy Nexus," p. 1209.
- 14 James E. Rauch and Peter B. Evans, "Bureaucratic Structure and Bureaucratic Performance in Less Developed Countries," Journal of Public Economics 75, no. 1 (2000): 49–71.
- 15 Juan J. Linz and Alfred Stepan, *Problems of Democratic Transition and Consolidation*: Southern Europe, South America, and Post-Communist Europe (Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 1996), p. 16.
- 16 Guillermo O'Donnell Democracy, Agency, and the State: Theory with Comparative Intent (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2010), p. 73; Alfred Stepan, Juan J. Linz, and Yogendra Yadav, Crafting State-Nations: India and Other Multinational Democracies (Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 2011).
- 17 Miller, States, Nations, and the Great Powers; Benjamin Miller, "Stateness, National Self-Determination and War and Peace in the Twenty-First Century," Ethnopolitics 14, no. 5 (2015): 531–539.
- 18 Robert I. Rotberg, "Failed States in a World of Terror," Foreign Affairs 81, no. 4 (July-August 2002): 127–140; Robert I. Rotberg, "Failed States, Collapsed States, Weak States: Causes and Indicators," State Failures and State Weakness in a Time of Terror (Brookings Institution Press, 2003), pp. 337–363; Michael and Guzansky, *Arab World on the Road to State Failure*, pp. 17–40.
- 19 Linz and Stepan, Problems of Democratic Transition and Consolidation; See also David Andersen, Stateness and Democratic Stability, PhD Dissertation (Aarhus:

- Forlaget Politica, 2017); Francis Fukuyama, "States and Democracy," Democratization 21, no. 7 (2014): 1326–1340; Jørgen Møller and Svend-Erik Skaaning, "Stateness First?" Democratization 18, no 1 (2011): 1–24.
- 20 John Hutchinson and Anthony D. Smith, eds., Nationalism (Oxford, UK: Oxford University Press, 1994).
- 21 Nazih N. Ayubi, Over-Stating the Arab State: Politics and Society in the Middle East (New York: IB Tauris, 1996), pp. 99–108.
- 22 Michael and Guzansky, Arab World on the Road to State Failure, p. 66.
- 23 Albert Hourani, *The Emergence of the Modern Middle East* (London: Macmillan, 1981), pp. 179–192; Ayubi, Over-Stating the Arab State, pp. 86–99.
- 24 Ibid; see also Ajami, The Arab Predicament: Arab Political Thought and Practice Since 1967; Gabriel Ben-Dor, State and Conflict in the Middle East: Emergence of the Post-Colonial State (Westport: Praeger Publishers, 1983); Gabriel Ben-Dor, "Minorities in the Middle East: Theory and Practice," in Minorities and the State in the Arab World, ed. Ofra Bengio and Gabriel Ben-Dor (Boulder: Lynne Rienner, 1999), pp. 1–18.
- 25 Albert Hourani, A History of the Arab Peoples: Updated Edition (London: Faber and Faber, 2013), pp. 410–407.
- 26 Fouad Ajami, "The End of Pan-Arabism," Foreign Affairs 57, no. 2 (December 1978): 355–373.
- 27 Gabriel Ben-Dor, "Existential Dilemmas of the Contemporary Arab State" in Religion and State in the Middle East, ed. David Menashri (Tel Aviv: Moshe Dayan Center for Middle Eastern and African Studies, Tel Aviv University, 2006), p. 64 [in Hebrew].
- 28 Miller, "From Sykes-Picot to the Arab Spring."
- 29 Bruce Maddy-Weitzman and Asher Susser, "State Cohesion in the Middle East: Historical and Contemporary Perspectives," in Inglorious Revolutions: State Cohesion in the Middle East After the Arab Spring, ed. Brandon Friedman and Bruce Maddy-Weitzman (Tel Aviv: Moshe Dayan Center for Middle Eastern and African Studies, Tel Aviv University, 2014), pp. 13–36.
- 30 The Bertelsmann Transformation Index (BTI) is considered highly reliable and extensively used by scholars of stateness. See https://www.bti-project.org/en/home. See also Jorge Vargas Cullell, "Advancing the Study of Stateness in Central America: Methodology and Some Illustrative Findings," in Handbook of Central American Governance, ed. Diego Sanchez-Ancochea and Salvador Martí i Puig (London and New York: Routledge, 2013), pp. 133–147; Mirjam Künkler, "Religion-State Relations and Democracy in Egypt and Tunisia: Models from the Democratizing Muslim World—and their Limits," Swiss Political Science Review 18, no. 1 (2012): 114-119; Debora Valentina Malito, "The Difficulty of Measuring Governance and Stateness," EUI Working Paper RSCAS (Robert Schuman Center for Advanced Studies) 38 (2015).

- 31 The Fragile States Index was developed by the Fund for Peace and published in Foreign Policy. The index ranks the states of the world by their level of vulnerability and risk when exposed to conflicts liable to cause regime collapse. The index weighs thirteen markers, including human rights violations, refugee traffic, security threats, unequal economic development among social groups, deterioration of the civil service, and the delegitimization of the state. The index ranks 178 states, from the lowest-ranked one (i.e., with the highest number of point) to the highest (with the lowest number of points). See https://fundforpeace.org/fsi. For more on the index and an example of its use in research, see Michael and Guzansky, The Arab World on the Road to State Failure.
- 32 See Bertelsmann Stiftung, "BTI 2018 Country Report—Egypt," https://www.btiproject.org/en/reports/country-reports/detail/itc/EGY/.
- 33 "Timeline of Turmoil in Egypt from Mubarak to Morsi to Sisi," New York Times, June 23, 2014, https://archive.nytimes.com/www.nytimes.com/interactive/2013/07/02/ world/middleeast/03egypt-timeline-morsi.html.
- 34 Eli Fuda and Limor Lavi, "Egypt: Revolution?" in The Third Wave: Protest and Revolution in the Middle East, ed. Eli Fuda and Onn Winkler (Jerusalem: Carmel, 2017) [in Hebrew].
- 35 Ibid, pp. 93–99; Ofir Winter and Khader Sawaed, "President el-Sisi's Second Term: The Challenge of Legitimacy," INSS Insight, no. 1052, May 8, 2018.
- 36 Bertelsmann Stiftung, "BTI 2018 Country Report—Egypt."
- 37 Jack Shenker, "Egypt Protests: New Street Battles Erupt in Tahrir Square," Guardian, November 21, 2011; https://bit.ly/2tWBk1k; Human Rights Watch, "Egypt: Protesters" Blood on the Military Leadership's Hands," November 22, 2012, https://bit.ly/2I1h1b2.
- 38 "Citing deadlock, Egypt's Leader Seizes New Power and Plans Mubarak Retrial," New York Times, November 22, 2012, https://nyti.ms/2r8jDcK; "Protests Erupt Across Egypt After Presidential Decree," Guardian, November 23, 2012, https:// bit.ly/2r88I2F.
- 39 Jason Brownlee, Violence Against Copts in Egypt (Washington DC: Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 2013), https://carnegieendowment.org/2013/11/14/ violence-against-copts-in-egypt-pub-53606.
- 40 Institute for Economics and Peace, Global Terrorism Index 2017, p. 39, https:// visionofhumanity.org/app/uploads/2017/11/Global-Terrorism-Index-2017.pdf.
- 41 Among the major events involving extreme confrontations between Morsi supporters and the Muslim Brotherhood, on the one hand, and their opponents: the legitimacy and Sharia march (December 1-2, 2012); the siege on the Constitutional Court (December 3, 2012); the events at al-Mugattam (March 2013); the events at al-Ittihadiyya Palace (December 5, 2012); the siege on the media outlets neighborhood in Cairo (March 2013); the events at the cathedral in al-Abassiyya (April 2013); the events at Victory Road (July 27, 2013); and the violent dispersal of the protestors at al-Nahda Square and the Raba'a al-Adawiya Mosque (August 2017).

- 42 Omar Shakir, All According to Plan: The Rab'a Massacre and Mass Killings of Protesters in Egypt (Human Rights Watch, 2014), https://bit.ly/21djjFN.
- 43 David. D. Kirkpatrick, "Militant Group in Egypt Vows Loyalty to ISIS," New York Times, November 10, 2014, https://nyti.ms/2jYzbfWl.
- 44 Institute for Economics and Peace, Global Terrorism Index 2017, p. 39.
- 45 Bertelsmann Stiftung, "BTI 2018 Country Report—Egypt."
- 46 Patrick Kingsley, "Egypt's Chief Prosecutor Hisham Barakat Killed by Cairo Bomb," Guardian, June 29, 2015.
- 47 The Islamic State assumed responsibility for the attack; see Gianluca Mezzofiore, "Isis Claims 'Schweppes Can Bomb' Blew Up Russian Metrojet Flight 9268 in Egypt's Sinai – Dabiq," International Business Times, November 18, 2015, https:// bit.lv/2xHwjOm.
- 48 For list of the terrorist attacks on Christian targets in Egypt from 2011 to 2017, see Ra'y al-Yawm, December 29, 2017, https://bit.ly/2LkvzAM [in Arabic].
- 49 Magdy Samaan and Declan Walsh, "Egypt Declares State of Emergency as Attacks Undercut Promise of Security," New York Times, April 9, 2017.
- 50 Institute for Economics and Peace, Global Terrorism Index 2017.
- 51 Yoram Schweitzer and Ofir Winter, "Egypt's War on Terrorism in the Sinai Peninsula: Alliance with Tribes, Partnership with Israel?" *INSS Insight*, no, 937, June 15, 2017.
- 52 David D. Kirkpatrick, "Secret Alliance: Israel Carries Out Airstrikes in Egypt with Cairo's OK," New York Times, February 3, 2018.
- 53 Ahmed Eleiba, "Egypt Army Dismissed NYT Claims of 'Israeli Airstrikes Against Terrorists in North Sinai With Cairo's Approval," Ahram Online, February 4, 2018.
- 54 Winter and Sawaed, "President el-Sisi's Second Term: The Challenges of Legitimacy."
- 55 Yazid Sayigh, Above the State: The Officers' Republic in Egypt (Washington DC: Carnegie Middle East Center, Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 2012), https://carnegie-mec.org/2012/08/01/above-state-officers-republic-in-egyptpub-48972.
- 56 Fuda and Lavi, "Egypt: Revolution?," p. 92.
- 57 Ibid.
- 58 For more on democratic consolidation and democratic regime consolidation, see Wolfgang Merkel, "The Consolidation of Post-Autocratic Democracies: A Multi-Level Model," Democratization 5, no. 3 (1998): 33–67; Linz and Stepan, Problems of Democratic Transition and Consolidation; For Egypt's democratization and failure, see Nathan J. Brown, "Egypt's Failed Transition," Journal of Democracy 24, no. 4 (2013): 45–58.
- 59 Sayigh, Above the State: The Officers' Republic in Egypt.
- 60 Fuda and Lavi, "Egypt: Revolution?," pp. 93–96.
- 61 "Egypt's Foreign Debt Rises to \$80.8 Billion as of End of Sept.," Reuters, February 7, 2018.

- 62 Nizan Feldman and Ofir Winter, "The IMF Egyptian Assistance Program, One Year On," INSS Insight, no. 988, November 6, 2017.
- 63 The Middle East News Agency, "The Central Statistics Institution: Average Inflation Rate Hits 30.7 Percent in 2017," al-Yawm al-Saba'a, January 10, 2018, https://www. youm7.com/3594019 [in Arabic].
- 64 "Egypt Orders 20 More Alleged Metro Protesters Detained," Reuters, May 15, 2018; Fatma Lotfi, "Protests, Arrests as Cairo Metro Fares Skyrocket," Al-Monitor, May 25, 2018.
- 65 Winter and Sawaed, "President el-Sisi's Second Term: The Challenges of Legitimacy."
- 66 Ali Adin Halal and others, The State of the Arab Nation 2015–2016 (Beirut: Markaz Dirasat al-Wahda al-Arabiya), p. 175 [in Arabic]; Salman Shaikh and Shadi Hamid, The Beginnings of Transition: Politics and Polarization in Egypt and Tunisia (Doha: Brookings Doha Center, April 19, 2012), https://www.brookings.edu/research/ reports/2012/04/19-democratic-transitions [in Arabic].
- 67 Mustafa al-Marsafawi, Ayat al-Habal, and Omer Abdulaziz, "Al-Masri al-Yawm Tracks Country's 'Brotherization' Over the First Eight Months of Morsi's Term in Office (Special Report)," al-Masri al-Yawm, February 14, 2013, http://www. almasryalyoum.com/news/details/286656 [in Arabic].
- 68 Hisham al-Ghanimi, "By Name: Announcement of Formation of Committee of One Hundred to Write Constitution," al-Masri al-Yawm, March 25, 2012, https://www. almasryalyoum.com/news/details/168145 [in Arabic].
- 69 Clark Lombardi and Nathan J. Brown, "Islam in Egypt's New Constitution," Foreign Policy, December 13, 2012, https://foreignpolicy.com/2012/12/13/islam-in-egyptsnew-constitution.
- 70 For the full version of the constitutional decree of November 21, 2012, as issued by the president's spokesperson, see *al-Shuruq*, November 22, 2012, https://www. shorouknews.com/news/view.aspx?cdate=22112012&id=6c116b6d-c8e3-477fa124-f660ca4fa746 [in Arabic].
- 71 Middle East News Agency, "Version of New Constitutional Decree Issued by President Morsi," al-Shuruq, December 9, 2012, https://www.shorouknews.com/ news/view.aspx?cdate=09122012&id=ac870987-0412-4dd8-ace9-a21b83213115 [in Arabic].
- 72 Fuda and Lavi, "Egypt: Revolution?," p. 96.
- 73 Kareem Fahim, "In Upheaval for Egypt, Morsi Forces Out Military Chiefs," New York Times, August 12, 2012, https://nyti.ms/2M9ocwf.
- 74 Freedom House, Freedom in the World 2013, p. 20.
- 75 Yasser Razik, "Al-Sisi to al-Masri al-Yawm: I realized Morsi Wasn't President of All Egyptians, and I Told Him 'You Failed,'" al-Masri al-Yawm, October 7, 2013, https://www.almasryalyoum.com/news/details/326381 [in Arabic].
- 76 "Harakat Tamarrud" (investigative report on Al-Jazeera), Al-Jazeera, June 29, 2013, http://www.aljazeera.net/news/reportsandinterviews/2013/6/29حركة-تمرد Ahmed/

- Alam and Rimon Edward, "Tamarud: We Have Almost 15 Million Signatures . . . We Are Considering Submitting the Forms to the Supreme Constitutional Court," al-Masri al-Yawm, June 10, 2013, http://www.almasryalyoum.com/news/details/218312 [in Arabic]; Amniyya al-Jalwi, "Tamarrud Announces It Has Collected 22 Million No-Confidence Signatures Against Morsi" al-Shuruq, June 29, 2013, https://bit. ly/2Km3V6o [in Arabic].
- 77 Al-Sisi announced Morsi's ouster and the appointment of Adly Mansour, the president of the High Constitutional Court, as interim president. Al-Sisi continued to serve as defense minister; he was promoted to the rank of field marshal in January 2014 and he resigned his post on March 26, 2014, to run as a "civilian" in the presidential election scheduled for May that year, an election in which he won by a 96.9 percent majority. See Fuda and Lavi, "Egypt: Revolution?"
- 78 Shakir, All According to Plan: The Rab'a Massacre and Mass Killings of Protesters in Egypt.
- 79 Bertelsmann Stiftung, "BTI Country Report—Egypt."
- 80 Winter and Sawaed, "President el-Sisi's Second Term: The Challenge of Legitimacy."
- 81 Bertelsmann Stiftung, "BTI Country Report—Egypt."
- 82 "Egypt Welcomes King Salman's Visit," Arab News, April 3, 2016, http://www. arabnews.com/saudi-arabia/news/904776; "Egypt Gives Saudi Arabia 2 Islands in a Show of Gratitude," New York Times, April 10, 2016, https://www.nytimes. com/2016/04/11/world/middleeast/egypt-gives-saudi-arabia-2-islands-in-a-showof-gratitude.html; Muhammad Samir and Hussein Ali, "Egyptian Press Celebrates the Visit of The Guardian of the Two Holy Sites: Welcome to Cairo, King Salman," Al-Riyadh, April 7, 2016, http://www.alriyadh.com/1144660 [in Arabic]; "Egypt Extends Greetings to the Guardian of the Two Holy Sites on His First Official Visit," al-Arabiya Channel April 7, 2016, http://ara.tv/57rgv [in Arabic].
- 83 Ahmed Fateha, "Egypt Said to Get \$2 Billion Saudi Deposit in IMF Deal Boost," Bloomberg, October 12, 2016, https://bloom.bg/2N2CkJ8; Juan Cole, "Egyptian President Sisi Is Ridiculed for 'Selling' Islands to Saudi Arabia," Nation, April 11, 2016, https://www.thenation.com/article/egypts-sisi-ridiculed-for-selling-islandsto-saudi-arabia/.
- 84 Omar Mamdouh, "Saudi Arabia Threatens Egypt by Appealing to the International Court over Tiran and Sanafir," al-Mahmul, December 17, 2016, http://www.mahmul. com/2016/12/ksa-salman.html [in Arabic].
- 85 Bel Trew, "Saudis Punish Egypt by Cutting Fuel," Times (London), October 13, 2016, https://www.thetimes.co.uk/article/saudis-punish-egypt-by-cutting-fuel-9dllrxls3.
- 86 Ahmad Ibrahim, "Saudi Arabia Threatens to Withdraw its Investments From Egypt Because of Tiran and Sanafir . . . Riyadh Is Examining Its Agreements with Cairo Because of the Ruling Asserting the Islands' Egyptian Sovereignty," Veto, July 1, 2016, http://www.vetogate.com/2257817 [in Arabic].
- 87 "Saudi Arabia to Restart Egypt Oil Shipments," Financial Times, March 16, 2017, https://www.ft.com/content/9896514e-0a57-11e7-97d1-5e720a26771b.